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In the Works…. 
Public Works Monthly Report – October 2020 

Administration Division 

Transportation Board 

Recruiting New Members 
The Transportation Board meets the first Thursday of the month at 5:30 p.m. There are 

currently two vacancies.  

Transportation Board Met Virtually 

The October 1, 2020 meeting was conducted over Zoom due to COVID-19 safety 

concerns.  

The agenda items included the following: 

• The FY21 Snow and Ice Control Plan was approved, presented by Juan Rael,

Traffic & Streets Manager.

• Los Alamos Downtown and White Rock Master Plans and Code Update were

presented by Katrina Arndt, Dekker, Perich, Sabatini.

• Changes to the Atomic City Transit Customer Service Policy were approved,

presented by Annette Granillo, Atomic City Transit Manager.

Airport Division 

New Airport Manager – Employment Offer Tendered 

After the conclusion of a second recruitment process to hire a new Airport Manager for 
Los Alamos County, the selection committee has forwarded a recommendation for hire 
to the Human Resources Department who has developed an offer letter and is presently 
in discussions with the candidate.  We hope, by the next iteration of this monthly report, 
that we will be able to introduce a new Los Alamos County Airport Manager!  Stay 
tuned!  

Automated Weather Observation Station (AWOS): Thunderstorm Sensor  

Pilots arriving and departing from Los Alamos Airport (LAM) now have new information 
made available to them about the presence of thunderstorms in the area.  Although 
many airports have been providing this information for years, LAM’s system did not 
include such data.  Since replacing the entire AWOS is still a few years out, the 
previous airport manager had taken steps to equip our station with this data now.  
Together with our contracted AWOS technician, the Traffic and Streets crew built a 
foundation and provided the needed electrical supply for this new sensor to become 
operational, and it is now providing additional data to help pilots make sound and safe 
decisions when flying into and from LAM.    

Attachment A



2 

Airport Parking Lot Pavement – FEMA Curb and Gutter Replacement 

During the winter storms of 2017-18, the curbing that channels run-off from the airport 
parking lot, and taxiway to the hot pad, sustained significant damage due to snow 
plowing and snow storage operations.  As one might expect, the original curbing was 
installed to help manage storm-water run-off from these paved areas, but due to the 
damaged sustained, they no longer work effectively to keep the run-off channeled to 
designated areas.  They need replacement for the airport to be in full compliance with 
its Storm-water Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP).  A contractor is now being hired to 
replace the damaged curbing which will occur in the coming months.  

Custodial Division 

• The Facility Reservations Office continues to be staffed with a single staff member

in the office 5 days per week.  This was in conjunction with Fuller Lodge being

opened for the public to walk through (the Lodge is still closed to events with more

than 5 people).

• The Custodial Division only supported eight meeting events during the month of

September due to the impact of Covid-19 restrictions.

• The division continues to maintain all County facilities where tenants/public are

present while following the CDC guidelines for disinfecting.

• The division received council approval for creating three new limited term Custodial

Trainee positions. The job posting closed on October 20. This will allow us to

maintain our cleaning and disinfecting program according to CDC/Governor

guidelines as facilities enter the next stages.

• In order to take advantage of decreased numbers of tenants in buildings the

Custodial Division has the following projects scheduled:

o Refinish the wood flooring in the Great Room and Classrooms at BESC

o Shampoo carpets at the Eco Station and Animal Shelter
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Engineering Division 

NM 502 Reconstruction, Knecht St. to Tewa Loop 
Engineering staff continues to attend NMDOT and Star Paving weekly teleconference 
meetings.  The contractor continues to place concrete and asphalt pavement while 
working on street lighting, irrigation and landscaping throughout the project limits.  
Access into and out of Canyon Road at NM 502 is expected to be closed soon as crews 
work on the westbound lane to the roundabout and begin constructing the realigned 
portion of Canyon Road. 

Development Review & Project Support 
➢ Mirador Residential Subdivision (Tract A-19) - Phase I roadway infrastructure is

near completion and formal county acceptance of roadway and utility infrastructure
for council approval will be forthcoming.  Staff continues to provide construction
inspections and participating in project meetings. Crews continue work on Phases
2 & 3.

➢ Mirador Mixed Use Development - Engineering staff has reviewed the site plan
application and updated traffic impact analysis and provided technical comments
regarding traffic mitigation and pedestrian safety measures for consideration at an
upcoming Planning & Zoning Commission meeting.

➢ Marriott TownePlace Suites - The IDRC approved the site plan, summary plat
and height waiver for consideration by the Planning & Zoning Commission on
November 18, 2020.

➢ Trinity/20th Street Intersection Traffic Signal - In accordance with the Project
Participation Agreement between the County and the land developer, the County is
responsible for the design and installation of a traffic signal at this intersection.
Staff is coordinating with our on-call engineering consultant and NMDOT staff to
update the traffic study to comply with NMDOT’s permitting requirements for the
new traffic signal installation. Staff awaits a project timetable from the development
team to coordinate the signal design and installation schedule. Funding for the
installation is included in FY21 budget.

➢ DP Road - Canyon Walk Apartments (Tract A-9) – Staff attends weekly
construction progress meetings with the development team as scheduled and is
also reviewing roadway material submittals for compliance with County
specifications. Developer’s crews milled the asphalt through the project area in
mid-September. Trenching for the storm drainpipe along western Fire Station
boundary to the canyon has begun and will require temporary closure of the
Canyon Rim Trail so that crews can install the outfall section of the pipe.  Utility
trenching along the north side of DP Road has been completed the full length of
the project.  Trenching along the south side will begin in the next week or two. The
reconstruction of the roadway and addition of sidewalks will follow the completion
of the trenching work.

➢ The Hill Apartments (Tracts A-12/13) - Staff reviewed a summary plat prepared
by the development team with recommendations provided for the establishment
and vacation of easements.
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➢ Bluffs Senior Housing (Tract A-8-b) – The site plan application was approved on
September 23rd by the Planning & Zoning Commission.  Staff will provide review
and feedback on the construction drawings as they are submitted by the applicant.
FY21 funds in the amount of $4.5M programmed for roadway and utility
infrastructure approved by council. Staff is currently finalizing the scope of work in
coordination with DPU for utility and roadway engineering design services to
continue improvements of DP Road from the Bluffs site east to the road terminus
at the TA-21 gate.

➢ Trinity/35th Street Intersection Improvements - An Access Permit from Trinity
Drive to the site was issued by NMDOT on 5/12/20. The associated road diet
configuration for Trinity (NM 502) was approved by County Council on June 9th and
implemented by NMDOT.  Staff is currently working on the transfer of a portion of
right of way to NMDOT which was a condition of the permit.

➢ Ponderosa Estates Phase 3 – Staff has reviewed the grading and drainage plan
and technical reports and held follow up meetings with the development team to
discuss to discuss drainage issues and other outstanding concerns.  The IDRC
approved the application for consideration by the Planning & Zoning Commission
on October 28, 2020.

Golf Course Irrigation Improvements 
County Staff and the engineering consultant conducted a project 
review and punch list validation walk-through and verified 
substantial completion has been achieved. The irrigation system 
and the automated controls are functioning superbly!  Crews are 
demobilizing as they wrap up some small cosmetic items, 
complete some auxiliary change order work and clean up staging 
areas.   

Golf Course Site Development Improvements 
The service agreement has been transmitted to Staples Golf, the 
successful responsive design firm.  Upon return a kickoff meeting 
will be scheduled to begin design of additional improvements to 
the golf course. 

Paving - Mirador in White Rock 
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Golf Course Patio & HVAC Improvements 
R&M Construction, Architects Studio and County staff are reviewing product submittals 
for roof top equipment and window assemblies.  Building permit applications have been 
submitted and crews are scheduled to begin construction the last week of October.  

Betty Ehart Kitchen Equipment Upgrade 
State capital outlay funds were appropriated for the project.  Staff is meeting with the 
county’s on call architect to review preliminary requirements for the design. 

Kiddie/Multigenerational Pool Project 

Due to the specialized work involved with pool construction, staff advertised a Request 
for Proposals on October 18th soliciting services to construct the new pool addition.  
Proposals are due on November 17th.  Pending the responses received and evaluation, 
project award is currently scheduled for council approval on December 15th. 

Piñon Park Splash Pad 
Crews have 
completed placement 
of the main concrete 
slab and installation of 
the water play features 
and plumbing is 
underway.  Water 
utility connection work 
is scheduled for 
completion the last 
week of October.  

Eco-Station Fan Replacement   

The structural engineer has addressed a structural issue identified by the contractor that 
impeded fan placement.  A minor structural redesign was required, and the contractor is 
in process incorporating this change.  A change order for this work is under review 
which will include extending the substantial and final completion dates. 

Sunflower Art Installation 
The APP Board approved the project, presented it to Council on September 29th and 
funding for the project was approved.  The artwork is proposed for installation on the 
western side of the Eco-Station building.  Staff is working with procurement to evaluate 
several contract mechanisms to complete the installation. 

Municipal Building Server Room CRAC Units 
This new air conditioning system will provide longer and more consistent service to the 
server room to ensure proper operation and reliability of the county’s computer servers. 
Mechanical drawings are about 90% complete.  Architectural drawings are being 
updated to adjust to the change in mechanical drawings and a design review is being 
scheduled. 
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Utilities Office Remodel 
Design drawings were received and reviewed mid-October.  The architect is working to 
address the comments received. 

Pajarito Repeater Site Generator Installation  
Staff is assisting Emergency Management on this grant funded project.  Earthwork for 
the concrete pad for generator placement is complete.  Placement of the concrete pad, 
electrical conduits and panel is in process for an expected generator delivery in late 
November.   

Eco-Station Household Hazardous Waste Building 
This project proposes to design and build a more permanent structure for storing 
household hazardous waste adjacent to the transfer station.   A meeting was held with 
Environmental Services staff to refine the project scope in order acquire a proposal for 
architectural services utilizing FBT Architects on call contract. 

Airport and Aquatic Roofs 
Executing the construction contract has encountered some delay, but issues have been 
resolved so that work can begin pending weather conditions. 

Ice Rink Locker Room and Restroom Improvements 
Crews are working on the finishing touches including electrical and gas service, flooring, 
doors, interior painting and exterior siding with final inspections to follow.  Fabrication 
and installation of the locker room benches and cubbies is also in process.  Project 
substantial completion is scheduled for late October.  Plans for ribbon cutting are in 
process. 

Christian Science/WAC Building 

A phased programming approach was assembled for budgetary consideration and a 
programmed budget of $350,000 for design was approved for FY21. Staff is currently 
drafting an RFP for design of building and site improvements, public involvement and 
historic preservation and designation.  A meeting with the new Community Services 
Director is in process to review the scope of work for this and other upcoming 
community facility projects.  

Fire Station 3 Secondary Dispatch 

Staff is working with Police Department and Emergency Management personnel to 
create a secondary dispatch area within Fire Station 3.  An on-site meeting was held 
with one of the county’s on call architects to review the scope of the project in order to 
prepare a cost proposal for design. 

Upcoming Facility RFP’s 

• Tween Center

• County-wide Facility Condition Assessment

• On Call Facility Construction & Maintenance Services

• Community Recreation Space – Pending Bond Sale for $350,000 State Capital
Outlay Appropriation
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2020 Pavement Condition Survey 

The pavement survey was successfully completed on September 28th. The collected 
data is now being processed and the report is on schedule for completion in February 
2021. The airport runway was included in the scope of the work and will provide 
important information to have for future aviation grant application consideration. 

Canyon Rim Trail Phase 3 (Canyon Rim Trail – West) 

This project requires appraisals to proceed with the acquisition process and final design. 
Staff is negotiating an updated cost proposal from the design team for these efforts. 

Finch St. (Road connection from 35th St. to LAMC)    

Following input from LAMC, a preferred alignment for this connection that will 
accommodate the expected large vehicle sizes has been selected.  The assigned on-
call engineering design team is now in the process of finalizing the 60% design plans for 
staff review.  

Canyon Rim Trail Underpass 

Design is complete.  The Project Funding Agreement and NMDOT purchase order to 
fund and proceed with construction was fully executed on July 6th.   Project construction 
was originally advertised for bids on July 9th with bids received on August 6th. The single 
bid received was much higher than the construction estimates and the evaluation 
committee, with NMDOT concurrence recommended rejection of this bid. The project 
construction was re advertised on October 18th, with bids due on November 12th.  
Construction is anticipated to start in Spring 2021. 

Barranca Mesa 3 Subdivision 

The project consists of pavement preservation 
improvements; which include asphalt removal 
(milling) and new surface paving, along with 
the addition of ADA curb ramps, and concrete 
valley gutters on the following streets: Camino 
Encantado, Turquoise, Kachina, Obsidian, 
Tecolote, and Escondido.  TLC Plumbing and 
Utility has completed the paving activities and 
are now working to complete the remaining 
concrete sidewalk, and curb and gutter 
replacements.  

Wayfinding Sign Installation 

An RFP for sign manufacturing and installation services to update community 
wayfinding signage was advertised, with bids received and evaluations completed. It 
was determined by the evaluation committee that the project needed to be re-advertised 
with changes made to the RFP document. The revised RFP is currently under 
development. 
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Trinity Drive Pedestrian & ADA Improvements – Diamond to Oppenheimer 

In FY 2020, the County received a $250,000 state 
grant to make isolated improvements to sidewalks, 
curb, gutter, drive pads and ADA ramps along 
Trinity Drive (NM 502) from Diamond to 
Oppenheimer.  Crews from GM Emulsion began on 
August 12th and work is currently ongoing.  On 
September 22nd, Council approved a task order 
revision to make additional improvements to the 
sidewalk buffer area while also adjusting utility valve 
covers to improve bicycle safety and provide a 
smoother driving surface.  This project is expected 
to be completed by the end of November. 

Urban Trail Design 

The project is separated into two project phases, with each receiving federal 

transportation funds through NMDOT.  The total amount of grants funds received for the 

project total $4.305M over a period of three fiscal years and requires a local match of 

14.56%. 

• Phase I – Trinity to Spruce St.:  Staff has begun the design and drafting work.

• Phase II – Spruce St. to Aquatic Center: Funding Agreement and purchase order
for design has been received from NMDOT. Staff is in the process of reviewing
the design proposal submitted by one of our engineering on-call consultants.
Once the proposal has been finalized, a task order will be processed to begin the
design.

North Mesa Road Improvements 

The County has budgeted FY 2021 CIP funds for road improvements to Alamo Road, 
Capulin Road and surrounding side streets.  The County also received approximately 
$280,000 in state local government road funds for the project and NMDOT is currently 
assembling the funding agreements for County signature.  Staff is also coordinating joint 
utility improvements with Department of Public Utilities and is currently working on the 
scope of work and cost estimates.  Project design will be performed in-house by 
Engineering staff through the fall and winter season, to include public input in 
coordination with a project presentation to the Transportation Board, in anticipation of a 
Spring 2021 construction start.  

Sherwood Boulevard Improvements 

The County has budgeted FY 2021 CIP funds for drainage and road improvements to 
Sherwood Boulevard from Grand Canyon Drive to Aztec Avenue. Staff is currently 
conducting geotechnical investigation for the project to assist with developing a 
pavement design and assess the geologic conditions and challenges with the 
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placement of underground drainage structures. Once all investigations have been 
complete, staff will begin the design process scheduled to occur through the fall and 
winter season, to include public input in coordination with a project presentation to the 
Transportation Board, in anticipation of a Spring/Summer 2021 construction start.  

33rd/34th Street Loop Roadway & Utility Improvements 

As waterline utility breaks have been reoccurring within this North Community area, the 
Department of Public Utilities reached out to Public Works to evaluate the scope and 
costs involved to perform a joint road and utility project as an initial project phase to 
address the deteriorating condition of these facilities.  A site visit was performed and a 
preliminary cost estimate for full road reconstruction in coordination with DPU’s effort 
has been completed and is under review.  Additional coordination is anticipated along 
with discussions with leadership to develop funding options and a path forward. 

Deacon Street 

FY21 funds in the amount of $200K was approved by Council for the design of roadway 
improvements.  An interdepartmental kick-off meeting was held on July 9th.  A follow up 
meeting was held with CDD on July 20th to discuss how the project may integrate or be 
influenced by the Downtown Master Plan.  Engineering staff has attended the Master 
Plan Visioning meetings held in August and October to assist with developing the scope 
of work for the street design.  Staff will coordinate further with CDD Staff and the project 
consultants prior to initiating design related activities to ensure they are in line with the 
Master Plan recommendations. 

Trinity Drive Safety & ADA Improvements – Oppenheimer to 15th Street 

The County was awarded $4.25M in federal transportation safety funds over federal 
fiscal years 2021, 2022 and 2023, for the project to include design, right-of-way and 
utility design and construction.  Staff is waiting for the funding agreement from NMDOT 
so that an RFP for design services can be procured.  The RFP for design services is 
under review and will be ready for release as soon as the funding agreement with 
NMDOT is executed. 

Environmental Services 

Recycle Coach 

From September 1 – September 30, 

2020, there was 23 new subscribers on 

the Recycle Coach app, with a total of 

674 subscribers and 7,012 resident 

interactions. The Recycle Coach app is a 

great asset for residents to check 

collection schedules and use the ‘What 

Goes Where’ search tool for recycle 

questions. The number one interaction is calendar views which accounted for 792 

views, followed by 347 visits for information pages, such as how to properly manage 

batteries and bulk waste requirements.  
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Los Alamos County Landfill Gas (LFG) Update 
With the installation of the Landfill Gas Control and Collection system, the methane 

concentrations have decreased and are in compliance with NMED Solid Waste Rules. 

Environmental Services has received approval from New Mexico Environment 

Department (NMED) to reduce monitoring from weekly to quarterly as prescribed by 

NMAC Solid Waste Rules. 

 Environmental Services submitted the second quarter 2020 Landfill Methane Probes 

Report. 

• All gas probes monitored were below the regulatory 5% methane level; and

• No methane concentrations exceeded the 25% lower explosive limit (LEL) in building

and/or structures.

Household Hazardous Waste Collection Program 

Environmental Services provides a household 

hazardous waste collection service for items 

such as paints, stains, pesticides, herbicides, 

cleaners, etc. The program only accepts 

household hazardous waste on Friday and 

Saturday from 9:00 am to 3:00 pm. From 

September 1, 2020 to September 30, 2020 

staff has serviced 94 customers. 
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Customer Service 

Environmental Services Division mission is to provide exceptional solid waste and 

sustainability services to create a better community for current and future generations. A 

large part of the daily operations is to provide excellent customer service both 

administratively and in the field setting. 

Below is a chart of the number of customers we served in September 2020. 

Yard Trimming Program 

The curbside Yard Trimming roll cart program began July 2018 and has been extremely 

successful. The Yard Trimming roll cart is voluntary and there is no additional cost to 

the resident. Approximately 4,726 (69%) households have received yard trimming carts 

since the program commenced. In 2020, Environmental Services has collected over 918 

tons of yard trimmings.  

Ventilation System Project 

The installation of a new ventilation system in the transfer station started July 17, 2020 

and with no delays, it will be finished in the near future. Year out Service is currently 

installing the electrical portion of the new system. The ventilation system is an important 

CUSTOMER SERVICE 
NUMBER OF CUSTOMERS SERVED 

(SEPTEMBER 2020) 

Email 

(Solidwaste@lacnm.us) 
37 

Online Roll Cart 

Request 
105 

Telephone 
1,095 Total Calls 

36 Calls per Day 

Recycle Coach App 

23 New Subscribers 

674 Subscribers 

7,012 Resident Interactions 

Overlook Customers 
352 Monthly Customers 

18 Customers Daily (Average) 

Transfer Station 

Visitors 

2,416 Monthly Customers 

81 Customers Daily (Average) 
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part of the Transfer Station as it helps to control dust, increase visibility and improve air 

quality making it safer for the public and Environmental Services Staff. 

Environmental Sustainability Board 

The ESB held a brainstorming meeting on October 8, 2020 to continue to update the 

Environmental Sustainability Plan. The meeting was conducted over zoom to comply 

with CDC COVID Safe Practices. 

The ESB, October 15, 2020 meeting was conducted over Zoom due to COVID-19 

concerns. The Board members discussed New Mexico’s Changing Climate with author 

Laura Paskus. Board Member Rogers led a discussion about the County’s use of 

Round Up and recommended educating residents about the environmental and health 

impacts of glyphosate. 

Upcoming Events 

Environmental Services and Los Alamos Public Schools are hosting the annual Recycle 

Art Fair and Fashion Show virtually. Environmental Services is also holding an America 

Recycles Day Poster contest for Los Alamos County. The theme of the poster contest is 

Reduce, Reuse, Recycle. All submissions are due November 5. Prizes will be a 

compost bin or a Zero Waste kit. 
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Just Eat It Drive-In Movie 

A Food Waste Story, drive-in movie 

was screened on Friday night, 

September 25. The movie was 

shown as part of the food waste 

prevention education efforts. Over 35 

tickets were purchased and over 25 

vehicles attended. Environmental 

Services would like to thank the 

Recreation Division for loaning the 

equipment to host the event, as well 

as a special thank you to Mr. 

Kunsberg for his generosity of letting 

the County use his building and for 

paying for all the pizza that went to ticket holders and volunteers. Thanks to Project Y 

coworks for opening their building to allow people to use their restrooms. 

Green Team Demo Garden 

Environmental Services Manger Angelica Gurule, Senior Office Specialist Joshua 

Levings and Office Specialist Sara Martinez continue to maintain the Green Team 

Demo Garden in White Rock. Staff pull weeds, prune rose bushes, pick up trash, and 

pick up the dead leaves from plants. This helps keep the garden looking maintained and 

beautiful.  

Chris Ocana Celebrates 20 Year Anniversary with Environmental Services 

Chris Ocana started as a temporary laborer at 

the closed Los Alamos Landfill and would 

help hand collect trash on route. Chris 

advanced in his career and operated the 

compactor and dozer at the landfill. He 

currently is a Senior Equipment Operator and 

one of his favorite duties is operating the roll-

off truck to assist customers with the special 

collection program. Chris operates safely and 

has a vast knowledge of Environmental 

Services operations. We are grateful for his 

dedication and contributions to Los Alamos 

County. 
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New Commercial Collection Truck 

Environmental Services has a new 

commercial collection truck that will 

replace an older and commercial 

front load unit. This truck will help be 

used to service commercial 

business customers around the 

community. The truck also displays 

a food waste prevention message 

on each side of the truck to raise 

awareness about food waste. 

Landfill Slope Stabilization Project 

The County is responsible for providing post closure care for the closed Los Alamos 

County landfill. Part of the overall care is to prevent erosion and maintain stable slopes. 

Staff recently added additional gabion baskets filled with reclaimed glass bottles. These 

baskets help slow water and reduce erosion on the landfill slopes.  

Zero Waste Los Alamos 

The Zero Waste Team meeting, October 14, 2020 was conducted over zoom to comply 

with CDC COVID Safe Practices. Chamisa Elementary School Art teacher Renee 

Mitsunaga and discussed the recycle Art Fair and Fashion Show. Environmental 

Services Manager Angelica discussed the background composting project. 
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Residential Sustainability Report 
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Facilities 
 

Facility Maintenance Work Orders: By the Numbers . . .  

New Work Orders Received and Entered in October: 52 

Work Orders Completed and Deleted from System in October: 110 

Work Orders in Progress - On the Books: 154 
 

Crews worked on the following: 

Bottle filling stations continue to be installed in 

county facilities, the latest just went into the senior 

center. 

 

 

 

 

 

Municipal Building – new treads in place and joints 

sealed on west exterior stairs. 

 

 

 

 

 

The carpet installation at the Mesa Public Library.  
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New custom drop box for clerk’s office built and installed. 

 

t  

 

 

 

 

 

 

The backflow preventer at Fire Station 2 was replaced.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The little theater is getting updated exit signs with integrated emergency lighting 

 

 

 

 

 

Contractor replaced damaged razor wire at PCS site. 
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Fleet 
 

Fleet Work Orders: By the Numbers . . .   
New Work Orders Received and Entered in October: 240  
Work Orders Closed in 72 hours or less: 169  
Work Orders Closed between 3-30 days: 52  
Work Orders that Remain Open: 19  

 
Carwash Improvements  
While the carwash was undergoing needed repairs Fleet employees replaced wash 
nozzles and soap brushes. We also had time to clean the bays and remove all the 
trash. Remember this is a shared facility for LA County and LA Public Schools to wash 
equipment that is owned by each. Since we have moved to PCS the care and upkeep 
has been a task that Facilities and Fleet does. We ask that anytime it is used please 
pick up any trash, clean all dirt left on the bay floors, roll up all hoses, and turn off the 
soap. Please leave the area cleaner than you found it.  
 

Thank You! Fleet mechanics used Utilities and Streets truck and trailer to pick up the 

wrecker that broke down in Albuquerque due to engine issues. 
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Fleet Staff participated in the Retirement Parade in honor Shirley Huber.  

 
With the arrival of the new Senior Center Bus, Transit and Fleet worked together to 
conduct training on the new features. Some of the items included are a folding ramp, 
wheelchair winch, and an air ride system which will give it the option to kneel. This 
allows the bus to get closer to ground level minimizing the step up into the bus.  

 
 

The early snow fall meant a service call 
for Robert Romero to the Ski Hill. 
After checking he found the unit had a 
broken axle. He was able to remove the 
axle in the field and drive it back to the 
shop. There he found that the gears in 
the front differential also needed to be 
replaced. Unit has been repaired and 
back in service.  
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Environmental Services received a new Commercial front loader. John Roberts installed 
the fuel system, radio, decals, and completed an inspection of the unit before it was 
released.  
 

  
  
The County was able to fulfill a 
request from Jemez 
Springs Police Department for a 
Police Unit that was recently retired. I 
want to Thank everyone involved 
from County Manager, ASD-
Finance, and Public Works that 
were involved to make this happen.  
  

 
 
 
 
 

 
Traffic & Streets 
 

Crews came in early to clean up the Municipal Building parking lot in advance of the 

start of Early Voting.  
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Traffic and Streets worked with LAPD and the resident on the oversize permits for their 
new residence on Arizona Ave.  

 
 
Crews have been busy patching potholes at various locations throughout the County. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Crews installed a concrete headwall to protect a drainage culvert on the Ski Hill Road.  

 
 
.  
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Crews have been working on repairing the shoulders along the Ski Hill Road. 

 

Traffic Electricians helped install a Thunderstorm detection system at the airport.  
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Crews trimmed trees that were obstructing the sight triangle in White Rock.  

 

Traffic markings crews have been painting curbs and parking lots. They are finishing the 

Transfer Station lanes and parking spots.  

Signs crews developed a traffic control plan for in person voting at the Muni building that 

included multiple signs, traffic control and barricades.  

Traffic crews upgraded part of the Transportation network communications as part of 

the new signal upgrade budget. 

Transit 
 

Atomic City Transit along with the Public Works Fleet division assisted Senior Services 

of Los Alamos with their new ADA accessible vehicle.  Supervisor Charles Flowers 

performed training on the vehicle functions that include the ADA accessible ramp with 

wheelchair wench and wheelchair securement.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

Atomic City Transit re-introduced fixed bus service June 15, 2020 with Route 1 – 

Downtown area, 2M – Service between Los Alamos Downtown area and White Rock 

utilizing the Main Hill as well as 2T – Service between Los Alamos transit center and 

White Rock utilizing the truck route.  Below is the September ridership numbers for 

these routes. 
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Attachment A



25 
 

 

Atomic City Transit is here to assist in transportation for those necessary trips 

throughout the month.  Atomic City Transit is still providing a curb to curb, Dial-A-Ride 

service Monday through Friday from 7:30 am to 5:30 pm for areas not serviced by a 

fixed bus service. Call (505) 661-RIDE (7433) to make a reservation for the following 

day or same day and receive the next available time.   Ridership for the Dial-A-Ride and 

paratransit services are below for the month of August. 
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Atomic City Transit would like to remind those riders 

that utilize a “smart” phone to sign up for text alerts 

on the ACT Tracker service.  Inclement weather is 

coming, and this is the best way to receive rider 

alerts on your selected route or the entire system.  

We also provide real-time location of the buses so 

you can always plan your trip.   

 

 

During this reduced schedule, Atomic City Transit is busy performing necessary 

training, cleaning, disinfecting bus shelters, and performing bus stop maintenance.   

On September 25, 2020, Atomic City Transit 

took some time to honor long time employee 

Shirley Huber.  Shirley has been a co-worker 

for fifty-five (55) years and announced her 

retirement.  Atomic City Transit joined co-

workers, friends, and family in a drive-by 

parade to honor her hard work and 

dedication.  Congratulations Shirley! 

 

 

Atomic City Transit continues to repair, maintain, and disinfect bus stop shelters 

throughout Los Alamos County. Keeping our customers safe.     
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Atomic City Transit continues to partner with staff from Los Alamos Betty Ehart Senior 

Center and White Rock Senior Center to deliver hot meals to our senior residents.  

Thank you, Transit Operator Fermin Romero, John Waters and Yvonne Medina for 

supporting our senior residents.      
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Atomic City Transit was able to train 23 Transit 

Operators in FEMA – ISC 200.  Congratulations! 

Lloyd Ami Fermin Romero  Ramon Trujillo 

Corinne Salazar Terrance Baldonado  Daniel Gonzales 

Dwight Moss  Paul Lucero  Jonathan Lujan  

Justin Chavez Mick Fry  Cliff Sisneros  

Matt Wagner  Terry Burge  Rolando Villareal  

John Waters  Jonathan Gonzales  Zachary Gonzales  

Kenneth Hawkins  Yvonne Medica  Justin Duran  

Deborah Flores  Selina Loretto   
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Kudos 
From: Justin Scott  
Sent: Monday, October 12, 2020 11:47 AM 
To: Customer Care <CustomerCare@lacnm.us> 
Subject: Yard Waste Compliment 
 
I was working from home today when the yard waste truck came by to pick up my yard waste. The driver 
attempted to dump the load, but it did not all come out on the first go. Not only did he get out of the truck 
to pick up the branch that had fallen out during the first lift, he tried again and got the contents of the 
container to empty. I was very pleased with his attention to detail and wanted to pass along my thanks to 
him for doing the job right. 
 
Regards, 
Justin Scott 
4 Deer Ct. 
 

From: Shelley Theroux  
Sent: Tuesday, October 20, 2020 12:58 PM 
To: Martinez, Darby  
Subject: Thank You! 

Dearest Darby and Daniel Blea and Police officer escort, 

Thank you all so very much for your help getting Tracy and Julianne Stedham’s home in on Arizona 

Avenue we really appreciate all of your help so very much.  

The frames are being stacked now and getting ready with lights and flags to head out and the crane is 

breaking down getting ready to head out.  We should be out of here in a few hours.  And we will notify the 

Police when we do.  

Thank You again for all your help.  

Theroux Mobile Home Service Inc 

Armond & Shelley Theroux  

 

 

************************************************************************************************************************ 

Louise – 

Would you please include this “kudos” email from the County Clerk for assisting her with steps for the 

mobile command unit, building/installing a drop-box for her office, fixing a door lock, and ensuring the 

exterior dock and parking lot lights were coming on each evening as her staff leaves the building. 

Thanks, 

Jon 

___________________________________ 

From: Maestas, Naomi  

Sent: Thursday, October 15, 2020 1:34 PM 

To: Zerr, James <jm.zerr@lacnm.us> 

Subject: RE: Voting sites outdoor lights 

You guys are Rock Stars thank you so much for your help on all of this!!!  

Thanks, ~Naomi 
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